
Detroit Bankruptcy 

Worth Watching 

The City of Detroit filed for Chapter 9 Bankruptcy in 

federal court on July 18, 2013. Prominent in its list 

of creditors is the underfunded pension fund which 

accounts for 20% of the City of Detroit’s total debt. 

The Michigan State Constitution guarantees that 

the “accrued financial benefits of each pension plan 

and retirement system of the state and its political 

subdivisions…shall not be diminished or impaired.” 

Const.1963, Art. IX, § 24. Judge Steven Rhodes presiding 

over the federal bankruptcy case moved all 

proceedings (including lawsuits to cease the 

bankruptcy filing) out of state court, where federal 

bankruptcy laws will take precedence over the state 

constitution.  Attempts from Emergency 

Manager, Kevin Orr, to reduce pension 

benefits conflict with the pension 

protection provided by the Michigan 

constitution, which could 

eventually lead to the U.S. Supreme 

Court. Detroit is attempting to settle with 

their creditors in mediation.  

The City of El Paso’s Pension System is 

covered by Texas constitutional 

protection.  The question which 

may be answered by the courts is what, if 

any, protection is available to pension participants 

in a state with a constitutional amendment 

protecting pension benefits when a municipality 

files for bankruptcy protection? The landmark 

Detroit bankruptcy case is certain to set a 

precedent for future cases.  

Under Construction 

The El Paso City Employees 

Pension Fund is completely 

revamping their website. The 

new website is scheduled to 

launch in late 2013. The site 

will be highly interactive to 

offer a personalized 

experience for every visitor. It 

will feature dedicated pages 

for Plan Participants, Retirees, 

Pension News and much 

more.  Visit us at 

www.eppension.org. 

CHANGES AND 
LANDMARK CASES 

Just a Reminder 

As of April 2013, the Pension Administration Office 

relocated to the Union Plaza Transit Terminal on 

400 W. San Antonio Ave Suite B El Paso, TX 

79901.  

 

Appointments to the Board 

Congratulations to our new Mayor, Oscar Leeser; 

the 53rd Mayor of the City of El Paso. As part of the 

Mayor’s duties, Mr. Leeser has reviewed the 

Mayoral Appointments to the Pension Board of 

Trustees. Mayor Leeser has reappointed Rene 

Peña, Citizen Member, Cecilia Rios, Retiree 

Member, and Presi Ortega, Citizen Member, 

congratulations to our returning Trustees!  

We would also like to welcome new Trustee 

District 2 Representative, Larry Romero. 

This is Rep. Romero’s fist time serving 

on the Pension Board of Trustees filling 

the second position designated for a 

City Representative; District 8 

Representative, Cortney Niland,  

has stepped down.  Thank you, 

Representative Niland from all of 

the El Paso City Pension Fund 

Staff and Participants, for 

dutifully serving on our Board 

since 2011!  
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PENSION MATTERS  

Go Green    

Be one of the first to receive your 

newsletter. Simply submit your 

email and your Employee ID 

(found on your monthly advice) 

to chavezkx2@elpasotexas.gov 

and the latest edition will be sent 

this issue 

Overview P.1 

Retirees P.2 

Participants P.3 

 What’s Happening Now P.4 



Making Important 

Changes 

Are You Receiving Your 

Monthly Advice?  

The monthly advice is your pay 

record that details your payment 

amount and deductions. The 

advice is sent by mail every month. 

If you have not been receiving your 

monthly advice, you may need to 

submit a change of address form 

to the Pension Administration 

Office.  You can 

access the form 

online at 

www.eppension.org 

under the Pension 

Forms link. The El 

Paso City 

Employee’s 

Pension Fund is not 

allowed to make any 

changes to any of your information 

without your written consent. 

Forms that are mailed in must be 

notarized. Forms can also be 

delivered in person to the Pension 

Office. Forms will not be accepted 

by fax or through email.  

Retirees 
Staying in 
Touch 

We’re Listening 

 

In the previous issue, we 

asked for your feedback and 

our retirees delivered.  

 

We’re glad that you enjoyed 

the latest edition and we 

appreciate all your comments. 

In response to a common 

question from retirees, “Is there 

death insurance to cover 

funeral cost?”, we contacted 

the City’s Insurance & Benefits 

Department to find some 

answers. The City’s Insurance 

& Benefits Department handles 

insurance for all participants 

including retirees. At this time, 

burial insurance is not 

available.  

We encourage you to keep 

your questions coming. Your 

question may be featured in 

the following newsletter. 

Please submit your questions/

comments to the Pension 

Administration Office via email 

to: 

chavezkx2@elpasotexas.gov 

or garciadx1@elpasotexas.gov 

or by mail to: 400 W. San 

Antonio Ave. Suite B El Paso, 

TX 79901.  

 

Office Hours 

Monday—Thursday  

7:00 AM—6:00 P.M. 

(915) 541-4260 ph. 

(915) 541-4878 fax 

www.eppension.org 

It’s that Time Again 

Don’t let tax time sneak up on you.  

Your pension is subject to federal 

income tax. If you need to update 

your federal income tax deductions, 

please visit the Pension 

Administration Office to complete a 

W4-P form. 

  

Reminder 

A copy of Form 1099R  

(detailed pension 

distribution) will 

be mailed to 

you by January 

31, 2014. The 

form will only be 

mailed to the 

address on file.  If 

your mailing 

address has 

changed, please submit the  change 

of address form to the Pension 

Administration Office as soon as 

possible.  

 

 

 

Claiming Survivor Benefits 

Please contact the Pension 

Administration Office at (915) 541-

4260 to report a retiree death. In 

order to promptly receive survivor 

or death benefit payments and 

benefit information, immediate 

notification to the Pension 

Administration Office is necessary. 

 

Keeping in Touch 

Itching to know if any of your fellow 

co-workers have retired? Once the 

updated El Paso City Employees’ 

Pension Fund website is launched 

in late 2013, retirees will be able to 

submit a photo of their first day of 

retirement. Photos will be 

published monthly and posted on 

the Retiree webpage. To submit 

your photo before the launch of the 

website, simply send your photo 

to: chavezkx2@elpasotexas.gov. 

You will receive a confirmation 

email and the disclaimer.  

Enjoying Your Retirement 

ñI enjoy waking up and not having 

to go to work. So I do it three or 

four times a day.ò 

ð Gene Perret  



The City of El Paso 

has created a 

comprehensive 

retirement plan for its 

employees. This 401(A) 

plan is called the El Paso City 

Employees’ Pension Fund (“the 

Plan”). This plan is the type that is 

commonly referred to as a “defined benefit 

plan”. It is funded by contributions made by 

the City of El Paso and by the participants.  

 

Eligibility for Participation 

Generally, all regular full-time employees 

(except for elected officials and those who are 

eligible for membership in the Police or Fire 

Pension funds) are members of the 

Pension Plan as of their date of 

certification, and participation is 

mandatory. Participation of part-time 

employees and some contract 

employees is optional. Regular part-

time and contract employees must 

make an irrevocable election at the 

time of their initial employment.  

 

Retirement Options  

When can I retire? Participants of the Plan fall under either 

the First or Second Tier. The minimum requirements for 

receiving retirement benefits (retiring) differ for each tier: 

 

First Tier (for persons whose participation date is before 

September 1, 2011) 

Age & Service (Normal Retirement) 

¶ At least 60 years of age with at least 7 years of pension 

What is a Pension Plan? 

Withdrawing Your 
Contributions 

If you are terminated or resign 

from employment with the City of 

El Paso and do not meet the 

vesting requirements, your 

contributions will be refunded. 

If you terminate your service 

prior to completing 7 years of 

credited service, Second Tier 

(prior to 5 years, First Tier), your  

contributions will be refunded 

without interest.  

You must complete a refund 

application with the Pension 

Administration Office in order to 

process your refund of 

contributions. You are not 

entitled to a refund of the 

employer’s contributions.  

 

Did You Know 

When you separate from the City 

of El Paso you must present a 

Separation and Clearance Form 

provided by your department to 

the Pension Administration 

Office. The Benefit Specialist or 

Benefit Technician must sign the 

form before you can complete 

your exit interview with the City’s 

Human Resources Department.  

service credit  

¶ OR, at least 55 

years of age with at 

least 10 years of pension 

service credit. 

¶ OR, any age with 30 years 

of pension service credit 

Early Retirement (Reduced rate from 

normal retirement age) 

¶ At  least 45 years of age with at least 7 

years of pension service credit  

¶ OR, at least 40 years of age with at least 

10 years of pension service credit 

 

Second Tier (for persons whose 

participation date is on or after September 1, 

2011) 

Age & Service (Normal Retirement) 

¶ At least 60 years of age with at least 

7 years of pension service credit  

¶ OR, any age with 35 years of 

pension service credit 

Early Retirement (Reduced rate from 

normal retirement age) 

¶ At  least 45 years of age with at least 7 years of 

pension service credit  

 

If you meet the above vesting requirements, it is 

mandatory to apply for retirement within thirty days of 

termination of employment. You can receive pension in 

one of four ways: normal, early, disability and deferred 

retirement. Your benefit will be paid monthly to you for 

the remainder of your life. Please visit our website at 

www.eppension.org, to access a  full description of the 

retirement options.   

Participants 



Board of Trustees 
 

RENE PEŃA 
CHAIRMAN  

MAYORAL APPOINTMENT 
 

MARIO R. HERNANDEZ 
VICE CHAIR  

EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVE 
 

ROBERT B, ASH 
SECRETARY   

PENSION ADMINISTRATOR 
 

CHRISTINA STOKES 
TRUSTEE  

EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVE 
 

DR. MICHIEL NOE 
TRUSTEE  

CITY COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE 
 

LARRY E. ROMERO 
TRUSTEE  

CITY COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE 
 

KARL C. RIMKUS 
TRUSTEE  

EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVE 

 
ROBERT ANDRON 

TRUSTEE  
EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATIVE 

 
PRESI ORTEGA 

TRUSTEE 
MAYORAL APPOINTMENT 

 
CECILIA A. RIOS 

TRUSTEE 
RETIREE-MAYORAL APPOINTMENT 

 

 

Increase in Contributions for Participants 

As approved by City Council in August 2011, employee contributions to the El Paso City 

Employees’ Pension Plan have increased by .30%. The increase took effect the first full pay 

period in September 2013. The new pension contribution rate is 8.65% of biweekly 

gross earnings. Employee contributions are taken on a pre-tax basis.  

What’s Happening Now? 

HB13 to affect Pension Plans of Texas 

Excerpt from the Board Minutes for the El Paso City Employees’ Pension Fund Board of Trustees Meeting of June 19, 2013: 

“...HB13 amends Chapter 801 of the Texas Government Code. The legislation takes effect on September 1, 2013. Highlights of HB13 [as 

pertaining to the El Paso City Employees’ Pension Fund] as follows: 

1. HB13 will increase transparency by requiring public retirement systems to post annual financial reports on the State Pension Review 

Board’s (PRB) website and their local websites. 

2.   HB13 will require the State PRB to establish policies for ethics and conflicts of interest for voluntary use by public retirement 

systems. 

3. HB13 will require the State PRB to develop and administer an educational training program for trustees and pension administrators.” 

Pension Fund Obtains IRS Letter of Determination                  

In 2009 the tax attorneys for the Pension Board suggested that the Fund should seek an IRS Letter of Determination. Having a favorable 

determination letter provides the Plan Sponsor with reliance that the Plan is “Qualified” as a Governmental Plan under Section 401(a) of the 

Internal Revenue Code and that the Plan’s Trust is Tax Exempt under section 501(a) of the Code. A favorable rating is important as all 

investment gains and pre tax contributions defer taxation until the money is paid out in the form of a refund or a monthly retirement benefit. 

At the end of May 2013 the IRS issued a favorable Letter of Determination subject to the Plan being amended as they proposed. These 

proposed amendments are technical amendments by the IRS, and will not make changes to plan administration, plan participation, or how 

participants qualify for and receive benefits. Further, contribution rates and current levels of benefits will not be affected by the proposed 

amendments.  

Below is a summary of the plan amendments proposed by the IRS: 

¶ Clarifies that the Pension Plan is exclusively for the benefit of City employees 

¶ Reflects a compensation ceiling for calculating contributions or benefit accruals; the current limit is $255,000.00 and will be adjusted 

periodically 

¶ Reflects that vested benefits and employee contributions are not forfeitable should the Plan be terminated 

¶ The terms “earnings” and “gross earnings” are to be replaced with the terms “pensionable compensation” and 

“pensionable gross compensation” 

¶ Replaces the term “permanent part-time” with “regular part-time” as provided in a recently approved change to the 

City Charter 

¶ Clarifies that an employee shall not forfeit any contributions should they leave service before reaching retirement 

age 

¶ Reflects a limit on plan benefits paid out in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code (current limit is 

$205,000.00 and will be adjusted periodically) 

¶ Reflects that beneficiaries are allowed to have any portion of an eligible distribution paid directly (or rolled over) to 

another eligible plan upon termination 

¶ Reflects that non-spousal beneficiaries may make direct rollovers upon a participant’s termination/death 

The proposed changes do not change current plan funding or the amount of contributions or benefits. There are 

no additional costs to implement the proposed plan amendments. The plan amendments are expected to 

be considered by the El Paso City Council in October 2013.  


